Bosham Parish Council                

Minutes of the Council Meeting held on Wednesday 

11th October 2017 at 7.30 pm in the Bosham Centre
Present: 
Mr R Cooper, Mrs J Copsey, Mr J Dean, Mr J Fulford, Mr N Hogben, Mr J Holloway, Mr A Johnstone (Chair), Mrs C Pexton, Mrs G Powell & Mr C Whitmore Jones.
In attendance:
Miss Lisa Roberts [Clerk to the Council/RFO] D/Cllr Plant, C/Cllr Goldsmith and 2 members of the public
	C18/47
	Receive apologies for absence
Cllr Chapman & D/Cllr Collins sent their apologies. 
	

	C18/48
	To receive declarations of interest by Councillors on any of the agenda items below.
None.

	

	C18/49
	To confirm and sign the Minutes of the meeting held 13th September 2017  (previously issued)
It was RESOLVED to APPROVE the Minutes, and the Chairman was authorised to sign them as an accurate record of that meeting with an amendment to Min Ref: C18/42.3.6 changing 8 houses to 10.

	

	C18/50
	Questions from Members of the Public Present (this will be limited to 10 minutes)
It was NOTED that the agenda had been incorrectly placed on the website.

	

	C18/51
	Receive Reports
	

	C18/51.1
	Chairman’s Report
· Apologised for not yet co-ordinating the survey on pedestrian road use.
· However, the chairman did write to Nick Pyke and wrote a response to the resident’s letter published in the September Village Magazine which has been printed in the October issue.
· The newsletter on the Bosham Association website was NOTED and it was AGREED to send the following response:
''Bosham Parish Council (BPC) is very concerned at the biased and inaccurate report published in the October newsletter.  In the words of one of our team present at the Examination ''I do not recall the Examination in the same way as reported by the BA''.  Another member of the team reminds us that there were several interruptions from those present, the majority of whom were members of the Bosham Association and on at least two occasions the Examiner had to rebuke them.  This cannot have aided Bosham's case. It is important to remember that the Examination was held to test the ''soundness'' of the policy decision to build on Highgrove Farm rather than to be a public platform to air grievances. 

 

In paragraph 1 the article praises the contribution of the professional consultant employed by Brinkman's who attempted to argue the suitability of alternative sites even for those greenfield sites in the AONB;   but this avenue was not open to Bosham, who in their consultation response confirmed that the plan was both sound and legally compliant.   This was done in order to avoid the potential of what has happened in Chidham and Hambrook where they have had multiple developments spring up across the parish in the absence of an adopted plan.
 
Bosham made the point to the Examiner very clearly that Highgrove Farm was the least preferred site in all the public consultation exercises. It was stated that the parish preference was to develop smaller sites and that there were brownfield sites which should be allocated first.  Also the constraints of the Highgrove site were made clear to the Examiner.   BPC objected to the lack of public engagement with the community in the preparation of the Site Allocations document particularly as the Highgrove site was the least preferred site.  This was noted by the Examiner and we wait to see if that and our other representations affect her decision on the soundness of the plan.
 
In paragraph 2 the article discusses the allocation of housing required by the Local Plan and implies that the Neighbourhood Plan urged small site developments within the existing village.  The writer is referring to the draft of the Neighbourhood Plan and not the final plan which had to be modified following the Inspectors statements about the unsound approach of proposing development in the AONB rather than outside it.   However as noted above BPC at the Examination stated that the parish preference was for smaller sites.   During the 3 public meetings held by BPC in advance of the referendum it was made quite clear that the site allocation would be made by the District and that was potentially to be Highgrove.
 
With that knowledge the residents of our Parish still agreed by a majority to vote for our plan which is now part of planning policy.  The Bosham Association had the opportunity to request to speak at the Examination hearing but did not take up that offer.  Of course, as the Local Plan progresses and new extensions to the plan are considered both we and the BA will have to be vigilant and the BPC is considering appointing a planning consultant to argue our case for minimising any further development in our village. What we can do is argue for the best possible development of the 50 houses on the site and try to ensure that they blend into our landscape.  Certainly we have already made objections to any idea that Bosham is a site for any major developments.

 

It is unfortunate that the reporting about St Wilfrid's Hospice is so inaccurate.  The Hospice plan was strongly supported by the many Bosham residents who attended the planning meeting.  Individual councillors voted to overturn the District Planner’s recommendations which were to refuse the application.  The Hospice management are still firmly convinced that they have the right site for their 'Dream building' and building work progresses.  Certainly, the site was a proposal for housing, but by the time the parish plan was being prepared the owner of the site had already struck a deal with the St Wilfrid's team.

 

It would be much more helpful for the residents of our village to be treated to facts rather than ''Red Top'' innuendo.''

 

This is the second time this year that the Parish have had to take issue with the BA about the inaccurate reporting of facts, the first time being the business of ''Beautiful Bosham''.  It is worrying that privately held opinions are being published under the banner of the Bosham Association and in time this may reduce the impact of your valuable lobbying on behalf of all of us in the Village.

 
	

	C18/51.2


	Clerk’s Report
· We have had an invitation to attend the Southern Water Annual Stakeholder Workshops with subjects to include:
·   The delivery of their current Business Plan 2015–20

·   Their long-term strategy and the value of water in the South East
·   Their performance commitments for our next Business Plan 2020–25
·   Working with local communities to increase water efficiency and improve the water      environment 
· Following the steer provided by the Build a Better A27 group on Monday, Chichester District Council and West Sussex County Council have now agreed with that view and formally made decisions not to accept the current proposals (RIS 1) but to pursue a future option through RIS 2.
· Consultation on the draft Chichester Infrastructure Business Plan.  The consultation runs for a six week period from 9.00am 2 October 2017 until 5.00pm on 13 November 2017.  It was AGREED that BPC wished to make no comment.
· SALC are holding three training sessions in October/November that are designed for councillors and clerks who wish to receive training on Neighbourhood Plans, the planning application process and material considerations.  It was AGREED that Cllrs Pexton & Powell with the Clerk  would attend the session on  Tuesday 21st November 2017 (1745 registration, 1800 start, finishing at 2100) Councils Chambers, Billingshurst Community Centre, Roman Way, Billingshurst, West Sussex, RH14 9QW at a cost of £55.00 Ex VAT (£66.00 Inc. VAT) per delegate.

	LR

	C18/51.3

C18/51.3.1

C18/51.3.2

C18/51.3.3

C18/51.3.4

C18/51.3.5

C18/51.3.6

C18/51.3.7


	Representatives to Outside Bodies

Bournes Community Forum – nothing to report
Burial Ground – nothing to report
Village Hall – New windows, kitchen work tops & defibrillator all to be fitting in half term.
Friends of Old Bridge Meadow – Cllr Copsey attended the presentation of new bench on the meadow curtesy of South Bourne Lions.  This was a lovely occasion attracting over 35 people.   Carols on the meadow is scheduled for 15th December from 6pm.  The tree is looking very healthy.  There will be a working group gathering on Sunday 15th October to carry out general pruning and clean up.
Bosham Association (BA) – nothing to report
District Council 

D/Cllr Plant warned that the campaign for littering and dog fouling has taken a formal route with civil enforcement officers around town who will start to issue fines from 1st November.
County Council 

· WSCC are very supportive of the CDC litter initiative.
· WSCC are taking a fresh look at recycling, hoping to increase the current rate of 43so as to increase the amount of cost saving.
· A27 decision was covered in the press.  The workshops were very productive and will continue to work towards a solution.  Looking at consultants to help advise the group with meetings with Highways England. 

Q: Will the northern route come back on the table?

A: Nothing has been ruled in or out.  Need draft plans to be put forward by March with full support from communities and MPs.  
Q: What are the chances that the work it will synchronise with the work in Arundel?  
A: The Arundel bypass is further ahead in the process.  The consultation process is now closed and ready to go onto the next phase for consent orders.
· WSCC have won an award for their meals on wheels service, provided by Apetito (www.apetito.co.uk).  One of the few remaining counties to offer this service which is more than providing food but also to check up on the residents.  

· Draft corporate plan is looking at keeping you safe, communities, environment and economy and new areas around air quality and provision of solar energy - 43 schools by end of this financial year will have had solar panels fitted and a 3rd solar farm is being planned.


	

	C18/52
C18/52.1
C18/52.1.1
C18/52.1.2

C18/52.1.3
C18/52.1.4

C18/52.1.5

C18/52.2


	Neighbourhood Plan
The following summary of the public examination of the Chichester District Council Site Allocation Development Plan( DPD) was NOTED:
The DPD proposes 50 houses on Highgrove Farm to satisfy our current housing allocation.
Councillors Pexton,Powell and Mr Nick Pyke attended the hearing for two days and made representations to the Examiner.

BPC made representations objecting to the methodology adopted by CDC in identifying Highgrove as the proposed site for 50 houses on the following grounds;

1) There was a failure to engage with the local community on the choice of site which flies in the face of core planning principles as local people should be empowered to shape their surroundings.

2) Highgrove was the least preferred potential site in the parish, as evidenced during the Neighbourhood Plan process.

3) The parish preference was to develop smaller sites and use brownfield in preference to greenfield sites which was seemingly ignored by CDC.

4) CDC priority was to deliver 50 houses on one site without regard to the above.

BPC also commented on the potential constraints of the site on the following grounds;

1) It is Grade 1 and 2 agricultural land - the best quality.

2) It separates Bosham from Fishbourne, coalescence must be avoided.

3) It has a prominent location in the landscape between the AONB and the South Downs and is located adjacent to the AONB.

4) There are considerable drainage problems with the site due to the clay soils and evidence from local residents demonstrates flooding issues

5) Foul drainage issues in the village.

6) Drainage, sewage and localised flooding will be exacerbated by the Hospice and Highgrove.

7) Protected species, bats and slow worms, on the site

8) Lack of long term boundaries to the North and East of the site so therefore the potential for further development and coalescence with Fishbourne.

BPC also suggested modifications to the wording of policy BO1 (Highgrove) as proposed by CDC in order to obtain better buffering and screening and landscaping of the site should the Examiner be minded to find Highgrove a sound location. CDC appeared unwilling to incorporate the suggested modifications, as being too prescriptive, so when a planning application is formally submitted BPC will try to obtain improvements during that process.

Despite the objections and comments raised above by BPC and other developers the Examiner gave a clear indication to the hearing that  Highgrove was a sound allocation so we await her formal findings which should be made public in a couple of months.

It was AGREED that the actions at Min Ref: C18/43.1.5 at C18/43.3 be carried forward.

	

	C18/53
C18/53.1

C18/53.2


	Committee Minutes and Reports
Planning - Meeting held on 27/09/17
RESOLVED: to receive and note the minutes of this meeting.  
Village Amenities meeting held on 27/09/17

RESOLVED: to receive and note the minutes of this meeting.  
	

	C18/54
C18/54.1

C18/54.2

C18/54.3


	Finance

Orders for Payment (previously issued)

RESOLVED: to approve, unanimously, all of the attached orders for payment for £4,769.43
(Including VAT payable of £112.15).
Receive accounts for the period ending 30th September 2017 (previously issued)
It was RESOLVED to approve the accounts.
Grants
Youth Football – AGREED £200
Sammy Community Transport – AGREED £500

	LR

LR

LR

	C18/55

	To note the date of the next meeting is on 15th November 2017
All were reminded of the Remembrance service to be held on Quay meadow on the 11th November.


	


The meeting closed at 20.07 pm                  
Signed________________________________

Date______________________
Chairman
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